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Minutes of the Trust Board 
27 January 2009
in the Philip Constable Board Room
	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell
	Acting Chief Operating Officer 

	
	Mr Paul Murphy 
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	In Attendance:
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Acting Director of Strategic Development

	
	Mr Jean-Pierre Moser
	Director of Communications

	
	Mr Alan Thorne
	Director of Transformation


	Apologies:
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Professor Stephen Nussey
	Interim Medical Director

	
	
	Action

	09.5
	Chair’s Opening Remarks 

The Chair welcomed members of the public and staff to the meeting and explained that this was a meeting in public and not a public meeting.  Time had been allocated at the end of the meeting for questions.  Several questions had been submitted in advance of the meeting.  The Chair also invited members of the public and staff to join the Board for informal conversation over tea and coffee at the end of the meeting.

Professor Stephen Nussey would be stepping down from the post of Interim Medical Director at the end of January, and the Chair expressed thanks on behalf of herself and the Board for his contribution over the past 12 months.  The Chair was pleased that Professor Nussey would continue as Clinical Director for IT, which covers the iCLIP project.  
	

	
	
	

	09.6
	Declarations of Interest

Emma Gilthorpe confirmed that she is employed by BT as Group Director, Industry Policy and Regulation.  In her role at BT she plays no part in decision making associated with NHS IT contracts and has no influence over such decisions.  When implementation of NHS IT contracts are discussed she exempts herself from such discussion.
	

	
	
	

	09.7
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(08)6
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 11 November 2008.  
	

	
	
	

	09.8
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	09.8.1
	Review of Feeder Systems Minute 08.102.2.5  - TB(09)15
Richard Eley reported on the review of expenditure and income feeder systems.  A number of developments had been implemented in the past 18 months relating to expenditure “feeder systems” including E-requisitioning, invoice registration of supplier invoices, and improvements in ESR/ Payroll processes.  Future actions would include ensuring that all invoices are addressed to Accounts Payable, all goods/services must be procured via the Procurement Department, and exploiting fully the long term benefits of the e-requisitioning system.  Work to analyse the risks of each income “feeder system” and methods of clinical data capture is underway and an action plan will be put in place for those considered most at risk by the end of March 2009.

Mike Rappolt noted that the outputs from a questionnaire on each system/data collection process would be reviewed and asked if there was a feel for areas that might require action.  Richard Eley responded that the main workstream would be to ensure that all items have associated purchase orders;  however, there may be issues relating to such things as energy costs and business rates.  There had been significant steps forward, but there was still much to be done to ensure such things as correct stock levels and fewer delivery points.
Graham Hibbert confirmed that much had been done to improve purchasing processes, but recognised that work was still required to make some processes more robust.  This had been recognised by the Finance Committee.
Naaz Coker queried progress with PCT negotiations.  Richard Eley reported that there had been a meeting with the local PCTs, chaired by Wandsworth PCT.  Meetings with PCTs had been weekly.  The Trust had provided details of key issues which were being taken forward by the negotiation team.  In addition, separate negotiations were required with the six specialist commissioning groups.  
The Board noted developments and the action plan to further improve the efficiency and accuracy of both expenditure and income systems.
	

	
	
	

	09.9
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(09)1
David Astley highlighted the following points from his report:
· Winter pressures – staff involved in the delivery of emergency services had excelled over the past weeks.  There had been a high level of activity in December and January.  Actions from the urgent care review had been put into place to mitigate against the busy time.  However, this had been exacerbated by an influenza outbreak and a number of elderly people requiring emergency admissions.
· St John’s Therapy Centre – services had now moved from the Bolingbroke Hospital and were fully operational at St John’s.

· Healthcare Commission Review of Children’s Services – the results had been disappointing, and a detailed action plan had been put into place.  However, some of the outcomes had related to the way in which questions were answered.  Services are essentially safe, but there is a need to improve the assurance process.
· Main Hospital Entrance – work on the Grosvenor Wing entrance is nearing completion and the entrance will be re-opened on 25 March.  Major changes include provision of Marks and Spencer retail units, with a Simply Food outlet and a Café Revive, together with a Whistle Stop newsagent.  David Astley expressed thanks to Neal Deans and his team for managing the project well.
· Dr Patricia Hamilton – congratulations were expressed to Dr Hamilton on her recent appointment as Director of Medical Education for England, and on being awarded the Order of the British Empire:  Commander (CBE) in the Queen’s New Year’s Honours list.

Paul Murphy sought re-assurance that hospital signage would be reviewed and changed as part of the process for re-opening Grosvenor Wing front entrance.  Neal Dean confirmed that this would take place.  David Astley added that people will need to be vigilant to ensure that the front entrance does not become a smoking area.

Graham Hibbert referred to the Healthcare Commission Review of Children’s Services and asked how quickly actions could be implemented.  Patrick Mitchell responded that the questionnaire had been completed sometime ago and that the Trust was aware of the process issues, some of which had been addressed already.  He believed that improvements would be evident if the questionnaire was repeated.  Geraldine Walters reported that a full review would be reported to the Board at their next meeting.  In answer to a question from Naaz Coker about checking submissions to external organisations, David Astley responded that senior input to final sign off would be addressed.
Emma Gilthorpe referred to measures to address winter pressures.  Patrick Mitchell reported that a number of processes were being changed to provide greater flexibility of capacity and assist with managing the winter pressures.  Investments were also being made in therapy services to ensure that people receive the right rehabilitation care and are discharged to the best place.  David Astley added that he and Patrick Mitchell were negotiating with Social Services and the PCT about provision of Nursing Home places, and provision of appropriate support for patients when they are discharged to the community setting.  Access to beds at Queen Mary Hospital, Roehampton had been widened by Wandsworth PCT and greater multi-agency working had resulted from the Urgent Care Review.
	GW

	
	
	

	09.10
	STRATEGIC ISSUES
	

	
	
	

	09.10.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	09.10.1.1
	2009/10 Annual Plan – TB(09)2
Richard Eley reported that the first draft of the Annual Plan had been submitted to NHS London on 19 January.  The document was now being populated with further detail prior to submission of the final document, between 16 and 20 February.  Both submissions were required between Board meetings, the timings of which had been based on information previously available to the Board.  A self-certification would need to be signed off by the Chair and Chief Executive.
The Trust is required to deliver a year on year efficiency improvement of 3% of turnover as part of the Trust's contribution to the nationally set Gershon Efficiency Savings, which amounts to £13.5m.  The Trust also has to address the rollover consequences arising from the non-recurrent nature of the 2008/09 out-turn, which amounts to £13.1m.  The net impact of the New Tariff Structure, including changes to Market Forces Factor and the introduction of HRG4, amounts to a loss of £1.4m.  
Overall this amounts to a cost reduction target of £35m before taking account of Directorate and Trust-wide Cost Pressures.  The Trust faces a number of cost pressures which have been identified by the Directorates amounting to £7.3m.  The Trust has also identified Trust-wide pressures of £8.5m which together amount to an additional £15.8m of savings.

Paul Murphy highlighted the need to ensure that the financial gap is closed before submission of the final annual plan.  It was agreed that the Board would be provided with an update of the 2009/10 Business Plan and the draft budget strategy, to ensure that the Trust has firm plans for a balanced position, by email, before submission of the final Annual Plan.
Assurance was given to the Board that clinicians and managers across the Trust are aware of the financial challenges faced.  Ros Given-Wilson confirmed clinician engagement, and reported that extended CMB meetings had provided opportunities for robust discussion.  Directorates are preparing for Service Line Reporting and Service Line Management, and it is recognised that the Trust will need to operate in a more efficient way to deliver more activity without increased resources:  reduced lengths of stay, more efficient use of outpatients and other changes in behaviour would be required.  2009/10 would be a challenging year.  Staff briefings were provided and a summary action plan would be distributed to staff.
	RE

	
	
	

	09.10.1.2
	HR and Workforce Strategy – TB(09)3
Helen Gordon presented the HR and Workforce Strategy which had been developed following consultation feedback in 2008.  Naaz Coker welcomed the Strategy which would be applied to the whole organisation.

Sean Hilton referred to challenges faced by the Trust with implementing the European Working Time Directives (EWTD) for junior doctors and recruiting nurses, and noted that these were not included in the seven strands of work listed in the document.  He felt it would be helpful to have clear objectives and targets to ensure empowerment and support.  Paul Murphy agreed that clear measures need to be identified against which performance can be monitored, and suggested that 4 or 5 clear objectives be identified for this purpose.  Helen Gordon responded that by 31 March the Trust would have a set of measurable objectives;  she was working with her Directorate to develop measures for things such as recruitment and to identify all associated interfaces.  
Following further discussion it was agreed that the HR and Workforce Strategy would be re-presented to the Board for final sign off, when the metrics and measures have been developed.  
	HG

	
	
	

	09.10.1.3
	Improving Access and Care for People with Learning Disabilities – TB(09)4

Naaz Coker welcomed Sue Cooper, Deputy Director of Nursing, and lead for safeguarding adults and services for people with learning disabilities.
Geraldine Walters introduced the paper and reported that the Trust had made significant progress with improving access to acute services for people with learning disabilities (LD).  The paper set out progress to date and actions required to implement Healthcare for All recommendations.

St George’s has a good track record in this area, and in 2005 won an award for a project to improve access to services for people with LD.  People with LD were invited into the Trust to help improve signage across the site.  The project had also provided an opportunity for close working with Wandsworth Community Learning and Disability Team to develop care pathways for people with LD.  
The pre-operative assessment team at St George’s had been trained to work with people with LD and LD had also been included safeguarding adults training.  Nurses receive LD training as part of the Trust induction programme.  Interim funding has been received for a part time nurse consultant post in LD, working for the Trust 2 days a week, and also employed as a Senior Lecturer in the University.  The Foundation of Nursing has awarded funding for development of accessible information for people with LD and their carers.
Emma Gilthorpe referred to the need for good internal and external communication of messages relating to provision of care for people with LD and the need to capture benefits.  Paul Murphy added that the action plan should have clear timelines against which progress can be measured.

The Board approved and supported the action plan, subject to inclusion of measurable timescales and confirmed their commitment to improving acute services for people with LD.  Board members also agreed to include questions about care of people with LD when they make their routine environmental visits to clinical areas.  The Chair requested a progress report in 12 months time.
	GW

	
	
	

	09.10.1.4
	Bolingbroke Hospital – TB(09)19

Neal Deans explained that following the successful transfer of patient services from the Bolingbroke Hospital the site had been closed and a process of decommissioning the building had started.  The NHS Estatecode requires that only land and property required to enable NHS organisations to fulfil their function of healthcare provider should be retained.  Approval was sought from the Board for a declaration that the Bolingbroke site is now surplus to requirements.  

In view of the fact that plans by Wandsworth PCT were still being formulated Cllr Dawson, asked, from the public gallery, if this decision could be deferred.  The Board did not agree that the decision should be deferred as details of the property would be circulated to nearby NHS organisations, the SHA and the Local Authority.  Details of the property would also be entered onto the NHS Surplus Lane Collection return.

The Board formally declared the Bolingbroke Hospital surplus to its requirements as a health service provider.
	

	
	
	

	09.10.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.10.2.1
	Research Report – TB(09)5
Sean Hilton presented the report prepared by Professor Paul Jones.  
Historically teaching hospitals had received substantial funding from the Department of Health for provision of education, teaching and research facilities.  The funding mechanisms have changed dramatically and automatic funding is no longer available.  In future funding will be through competitively awarded research grants and the recruitment of patients to studies adopted by the UK Comprehensive Research Network (UKCRN).  
At St George’s, Ros Given-Wilson has responsibility for research governance and chairs the Research Governance Committee.  With regard to performance metrics, money is allocated for consultants’ research programmed activities, on a three year rolling programme, and metrics are being developed to measure performance.  Trudi Kemp added that progress towards the Trust’s corporate objectives relating to development of research facilities would be monitored on a quarterly basis, based on metrics that were being developed.

Confirmation was given that Professor Paul Jones is the lead director for research with accountability both to the Trust and the Medical School.

Naaz Coker confirmed that the SGUL Research Strategy, which had been written in close collaboration with the Trust, had been approved by the School Council.  The focus of the SGUL research strategy would be on Cardiac and Vascular;  Infection and Immunity;  Human Genetics;  Stroke and Clinical Neurosciences;  Perinatal and Paediatric Medicine; and Epidemiology in Public Health.  

The Board welcomed the positive steps that had been taken within the Trust and noted that progress would be reported in the quarterly reports on achievement of corporate objectives.
	

	
	
	

	09.10.2.2
	Quarter 3 Progress Report on Trust Business Plan for 2008/09 – TB(09)6
Richard Eley presented the report on progress against the Trust’s 2008/09 business plan.  A standard red, amber, green (RAG) system had been used to summarise progress against the plan.  Of the 131 separate tasks, 5.3% were red, 34.4% amber and 60.3% green.
Emma Gilthorpe referred to explanations given for each of the ratings:

· RED:  task not started or no progress made;  significant under-achievement predicted by deadline;  issue requires urgent escalation in order to deliver.

· AMBER:  some progress made but possibility of failure to deliver aim/ target by deadline;  issue can be managed at Directorate level

· GREEN:  already completed/ achieved;  significant progress made and confident to deliver aim/ target by deadline.

Ms Gilthorpe said that she would expect to see something along the following lines:
· RED:  in jeopardy;  do not have a plan.

· AMBER:  in jeopardy, but have a plan

· GREEN:  OK

It was helpful to see progress reports on actions rated as RED, but it would be helpful to have timelines for planned progress.  
	

	
	
	

	09.10.2.3
	Procurement Strategy Action Plan – TB(09)7

Richard Eley presented the three year action plan for implementation of a comprehensive programme to modernise the Trust’s procurement and supply chain processes;  strengthen the procurement governance framework, maximise value for money, and embed a customer service culture in the Procurement function.  There had been useful discussion about the procurement process at Unilever, facilitated by a Unilever executive whose visit was arranged by Graham Hibbert, and there were useful lessons for St George’s.  The Trust action plan had identified tangible steps and it was recognised that there were cultural issues that would take time to change, but the process had begun.  Procurement personnel would be allocated to specific divisions so they can relate to their customers, ie the clinical teams.
Attention was drawn to the fact that timelines had not been shown in the action plan.  An electronic copy would be provided separately to members of the Board.

The Board approved the procurement strategy action plan, subject to receipt of details of the associated timelines.
	LJ

	
	
	

	09.10.2.4
	FT Membership – TB(09)20

Richard Eley reported that questions had been raised by staff representatives about the liability of Foundation Trust members.  In response legal advice had been obtained from the Trust’s solicitors, Bevan Brittan.  In summary, the solicitor’s option was that membership of an NHS Foundation Trust will not give rise to personal liabilities on the part of the member.  If the member becomes a Governor there is a low level of exposure.  However, it would be good practice for the NHS Foundation Trust to give an indemnity to the Governors.
The Board requested that the information be conveyed to staff, and that clarification be given that any indemnity for Governors would relate to Trust business only.  The Board wished staff to be full engaged with Trust business.
	

	
	
	

	09.11
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	09.11.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	09.11.1.1
	Registration with the Care Quality Commission – Healthcare Acquired Infections – TB(09)8

Geraldine Walters explained that a new registration process was being introduced by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) and requested that the Board approve the Trust’s submission.
The CQC has been established to regulate the quality of health and adult social care and to look after the interests of people detained under the Mental Health Act.  From April 2009, the CQC will bring together the work of the Commission for Social Care Inspection, the Healthcare Commission and the Mental Health Act Commission.  It will be a legal requirement for Trusts to register with the CQC, and to operate in a way that protects patients, workers and others from identifiable risks of acquiring a healthcare associated infection.

The Board agreed the submission, allowing the Trust to register by the 6 February deadline.
	

	
	
	

	09.11.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.11.2.1
	Trust Performance – TB(09)9

Patrick Mitchell presented the Performance Scorecard.
A&E performance had improved in recent days, and had been at 99% against the 4 hour waiting time target since the previous Friday.  Performance during December had been lower due to high attendances resulting from winter pressures, which included outbreaks of Norovirus and influenza.  The Department of Health had asked London hospitals to ensure the 98% waiting time target is achieved.  To this end, St George’s has been given a stretched target which had increased pressure.  The PCT is funding increased staffing levels.
In order to deal with the increased number of emergency admissions, more than 200 elective operations had been cancelled prior to date of operation.  All patients had been assured that new surgery dates would be scheduled within 28 days.  An early escalation process has been introduced to avoid cancellations on planned day of surgery.
London Ambulance Service (LAS) has a target to transfer patients from ambulance into hospital within 15 minutes.  There have been delays at some hospitals, but not at St George’s.  LAS has commended St George’s on its exemplary performance.

David Astley asked about complaints response times.  Patrick Mitchell reported that an Operational Management Team had been established, and that regular agenda items included progress with SUI investigations and complaints response times, to ensure achievement of agreed turnaround times.

Mike Rappolt referred to the fact that some data in the report related to November activity and highlighted that as St George’s moves towards becoming a Foundation Trust the Board should receive data on the previous month’s performance, and asked what steps were being taken to remedy this.  Richard Eley responded that with Board meetings taking place later in the month the financial information is now available for the previous month, which is a major change.  However, he believed there might be problems with other data and validating information before it is reported to the Board, as papers need to be ready for despatch a week before each meeting.  Patrick Mitchell added that unvalidated data could be reported to the Board, but that it would have to be accepted that the reports came with risks.
Mike Rappolt referred to the Healthcare Commission standards relating to the recording of statutory and mandatory training completed by staff and asked about progress with improving this across the Trust.  Helen Gordon responded that a programme had been set up to allow Trust staff to catch up with mandatory and statutory training (MAST).  The previous policy had been complicated and provision of MAST has been simplified.  A greater level of MAST is included in the Trust induction programme and for staff who have been in the Trust for sometime 3 hour catch up sessions have been set up.  Achievement of the standard will be reliant upon staff being released to attend the training sessions. 
	

	
	
	

	09.11.2.2
	Assurance Framework – TB(09)10

Geraldine Walters reported that the Assurance Framework picks up risks to corporate objectives being achieved.  There were six red risks, which had been highlighted.  The Governance Committee had agreed that where items relate to red risks this would be signalled to the Board.  Currently staffing levels are reported on in the Director of Nursing’s report;  a full financial report is routinely included with agenda papers;  the research report referred to SIFT and Madel funding.
An additional risk relating to the Maternity Services review had been added to the Assurance Framework after Board papers had been printed.

Mike Rappolt asked if there were risks outside of the Assurance Framework.  Geraldine Walters explained that risks are identified through a bottom up approach.  Risks are identified at divisional level, reviewed by the Organisational Risk Committee, and then elevated to the Executive Risk Committee to consider whether risks should be added to the Assurance Framework.  The Assurance Framework relates to risks to achievement of strategic objectives and it is important that staff report risks as and when they identify them.

The Board accepted the report and that it provided assurance that risks are being appropriately reviewed and managed.
	

	
	
	

	09.11.2.3
	Financial Performance Report – TB(09)11

Richard Eley reported that the financial situation had improved by £1.1m since November, with an overspend against target of £2.3m at the end of December.  Income had been more favourable than expected during the month, and a significant element related to retrospective income recognition in services such as renal dialysis and haematology.  There had also been and increase in specialty medicine, and private and overseas patient income.  Energy costs had reduced by £0.2m due to reduced consumption and a price correction.  The recovery programme had also kicked in with £340K added to the overall position.

There is a slight issue relating to the accounting position for the Bolingbroke Hospital as the value may need to be re-calculated, and may be less than that currently on the books.

The year end forecast has changed to £0.5m, which will still be a breakeven position against the range set by NHS London.  NEDs sought re-assurance that this was achievable.  Richard Eley confirmed the view that this was achievable, subject to identified risks.
	

	
	
	

	09.11.2.4
	Report from the Finance and Investment Committee – TB(09)12

Graham Hibbert reported that the Finance and Investment Committee was now meeting on the Friday before each Board meeting, and that as a consequence verbal reports would be given to the Board, together with copies of minutes from earlier meetings.
At the meeting on 23 January, the Committee continued its focussed reviews on units with either substantial cost variances or apparently poor SLR results with a review of Paediatrics whose costs (at end Q2) of nearly £7 million exceeded income by over £2 million.

There had been excellent discussion based on a very honest paper and conclusions were:

· There has been a significant financial impact due to a lapse in capability to provide paediatric bone marrow transplants due to having a service based upon a single consultant who left the Trust.  The Trust must endeavour in future to build greater resilience into services.

· The review yielded further evidence of substantial problems of turning the work the Trust does into accurate charges to the commissioners.  There is a clear need for process change and to include regular meetings between clinical staff and those involved in the invoicing process.

· The Committee supported the outward looking view of management of this area in terms of seeking learning from others in order to see how current performance can be improved.

· The Committee advised Paediatrics to be aware of risks to its current income stream where some 25% was not on tariff.

· The Committee also started a more general discussion on overhead allocation that would be pursued more fully at a later date.

· A follow up note from the unit in 6 months on the progress made in improving  their financial situation was requested.

Turning to results for the month, the Committee noted good work that had been done in the areas of income, debtors and the bringing of capex into line with the updated forecast.

The Finance Committee had noted:

· the impact on the results of the inability to adequately recruit, 

· that though much good work has been done, there is more that can be done in understanding the reasons for negative variances

· That the tsunami in A&E is showing itself in the growing negative variance in Cardiology and in hundreds of cancelled elective procedures. 

· That the better capturing of income has helped Specialist Medicine improve its financial performance.

On the Annual Plan, the Non Executive Directors stated their view that they much appreciated the quality of the budgeting process now underway.  However, they stated that, in their view, it would be unacceptable to submit a plan containing saving targets not supported by a plan as to how these savings would be achieved and were assured that the final document would include such a plan. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Naaz Coker was pleased that the Trust’s financial position had improved in December and noted that 2009/10 would be a challenging year for the organisation.
	

	
	
	

	09.11.2.5
	Director of Nursing’s Report – TB(09)13

Geraldine Walters reported that the Trust was still doing well with infection control and that MRSA bacteraemias and Clostridium difficile were within trajectory.  The Trust is monitoring MRSA acquisitions (which are not blood stream infections) and these are also reducing.  The next phase on reporting against targets will be to achieve 100% screening of patients, against which the Trust is currently achieving 85%.  This will present a cost pressure to the Trust;  however, financial penalties may be imposed if the target is not achieved.  Some patients are admitted to hospital with C diff.  A new initiative had been introduced in which a clinical team visits all patients with C diff and then initiates treatment.   There had been no deaths from MRSA or C diff in December.

A red risk had been added to the Assurance Framework concerning nurse staffing levels, particularly in geriatric areas.  This generates concern about patient safety and St George’s has developed a safe staffing policy.  The policy provides a staged approach to escalation procedures if staffing levels cause concern.  In addition, the recruitment process is being reviewed with support from HR.  Staff bank rates have been increased to attract the Trust’s own staff to provide additional cover at short notice.  Overseas initiatives are also being explored.
Naaz Coker asked about the skill mix of nurses, particularly on geriatric wards.  Geraldine Walters explained that the skill mix required on each ward would be different depending on the complexity of patients’ conditions.

In maternity services, a dedicated project manager is now in post to support the detailed improvement programme and a Maternity Service Taskforce, chaired by the Chief Executive, is overseeing implementation of the required actions.  A detailed update had been attached to the Director of Nursing’s report.
Naaz Coker asked about the postnatal pathway.  Geraldine Walters reported that improvements were being made to the environment, such as managing noise levels in a busy area, and consideration was being given to the employment of support workers to help new mothers.  Emma Gilthorpe, who is taking a particular interest in maternity services, confirmed that there are space issues, but that there is a very focused and motivated team committed to making improvements.

On safeguarding children, Geraldine Walters had included key learning points from a national serious case review, of Baby P, who had died in Haringey, North London.  Findings had been circulated to lead professionals and there will be a number of seminars and workshops to review how professionals work together cross-organisationally.
The Healthcare Commission had followed up a review of children’s hospital services and a more detailed report would be provided at the next Board meeting.  Main issues in the report relate to training on things such as life support for children.  At George’s training is provided to the appropriate teams, rather than to all staff.  Training in child protection issues forms part of the Trust induction course and is now included on the Trust catch up MAST programme.

Trudi Kemp referred to the good relationships with Wandsworth with regard to safeguarding children and asked if there were similar arrangements with other local Boroughs.  Geraldine Walters reported that a system is in place to follow up attendances in A&E.  David Astley requested that he be made aware of any potential risk areas that he should follow-up with Chief Executive colleagues in local Boroughs.

Graham Hibbert referred to the use of bank and agency staff, and commented that the Finance Committee was aware that the volume of patients treated differed from Commissioners’ expectations.  He asked if PCTs are made aware of the fact that nursing costs increase because inaccurate assumptions had been made about expected volumes of patients.  Trudi Kemp confirmed that there had been discussions with PCTs about SLAs and rising activity levels.  However, concrete purchasing plans and expected activity levels were still awaited.  In the past increased numbers of patients have been cared for through use of over-time, bank, or agency staff.  In the future contingency plans will be required to cover activity above that agreed with Commissioners.  Graham Hibbert commented that in the private sector if a contract is for 100 items and then 110 are requested at short notice, there can be a case for charging  for the additional 10 at a premium rate, but this does not seem to happen in the public sector.  Naaz Coker observed that it is critical for foundation trusts to agree activity and maintain agreed levels.  This presents a huge challenge.
	GW



	
	
	

	09.11.2.6
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(09)14

The Board noted the report from the Governance Committee meeting held on 10 December 2008.
	

	
	
	

	09.11.2.7
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(09)16

Ros Given-Wilson referred to the list of issues discussed at recent CMB meetings.  She drew particular attention to an excellent presentation that had been given on the use of simulation facilities used in training and suggested that the Board might wish to visit the facilities on one of their Development and Strategy days.  
Naaz Coker asked whether CMB was now working well.  Ros Given-Wilson responded that there is now more clinical engagement, and whilst there are a small number of clinicians who do not attend meetings regularly, the CMB is working much better.  David Astley added that a joint leadership programme was to be introduced to facilitate the development of management skills for clinicians. 

Trudi Kemp reported that on a three monthly basis extended meetings are held with a wider attendance.  This has helped with extending debate and input to decision making.
	LJ

	
	
	

	09.11.2.8
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(09)17

Approved minutes of the meeting held on 10 September were provided for information.  Mike Rappolt highlighted the following three points from the summary report to the Board of items discussed at the Audit Committee meeting on 26 November 2006:
· The Kingfisher/SMART project looked at electronic rostering for staff.  The Audit Committee received a final report from Internal Audit.  The project itself was subject to a delay of 15 months and a budget increase from £130K to £507k, for which specific Board approval had not been sought.  This had been an omission rather than a deliberate intention.  The Committee accepted that lack of consistent senior management steering of the project, with insufficient HR input, was a major contributor to the difficulties experienced.  At the time that the Audit Report was completed, assurance could not be given that benefits in the original Project Initiation Document had been achieved, but that is not to say that there are not benefits to be realised from an efficient staff rostering system.  There was a pilot in 8 areas, and 7 of these departments asked to keep the system after the pilot finished.  Overall the Audit Committee felt that Trust management should take learning points from this project and apply them to future projects.  In addition, Executive Directors need to consider the results of the project and whether potential savings can be made through rolling out implementation of this or another electronic rostering system.
· An Internal Audit Report was received on declarations of interests by Trust staff.  Satisfactory assurance was given at Board level, but across the wider organisation assurance could not be given that staff are declaring interests.  The Chief Executive has accepted a recommendation and will implement a policy and procedure by the beginning of the new financial year.

· Slow but steady improvement was reported with reduction of salary overpayments.  There was debate about whether further improvements could be made and External Audit was asked to benchmark the Trust against other comparable trusts and to report to the next meeting.
David Astley assured the Board that the capital increases in the cost of the Kingfisher project had been through the Capital Programme Board, which had provided Executive sign off.  In future the capital programme will be signed off by the Finance Committee, and reported to the Board at the following meeting.  The project had been initiated three years ago and all decisions had been taken in good faith.  A high percentage of the Trust’s expenditure is on staffing and the Executive will consider whether and how an electronic rostering system should be introduced within the Trust.  Mr Astley confirmed that lessons had been learned and taken on board.
	

	
	
	

	09.12
	OPERATIONS
	

	
	
	

	09.12.1
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	09.12.1.1
	Care and Environment Progress Report – TB(09)18
The Board noted the report presented for information.
	

	
	
	

	09.12.1.2
	The Productive Ward

The Board watched a DVD which reported on the Productive Ward project, which is about releasing nursing time to care for patients.

Naaz Coker asked when the Productive Ward initiative will be rolled out throughout the whole Hospital.  Geraldine Walters confirmed that there is a programme to roll out the project, but that a high level of support and facilitation is required for each ward as they implement the processes.
	

	
	
	

	09.13
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	09.13.1
	Wolfson Centre
Mike Rappolt asked about progress with the Wolfson Centre development.  Trudi Kemp and Neal Deans reported that an outline business case had been submitted to NHS London.  Further information will be provided during a visit to the Trust and the proposed next step will be to take the business case to the Wolfson Foundation in March, with a view to securing funding to upgrade facilities at the Wolfson Centre.
	

	
	
	

	09.14
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	09.14.1
	Two questions had been received from Hazel Ingram regarding winter pressures and the use of the private sector for some surgical work.
Confirmation was given that the A&E Department had been closed for a very short time only and that during that time no stroke or polytrauma patients had been turned away from St George’s.
Local hospital facilities had been used for a few cases, and spinal and bariatric operations had been carried out by the Trust’s surgeons.
	

	
	
	

	09.14.2
	Cllr Peter Dawson had submitted 6 questions, but in view of the large number of questions for the Board that day, was happy to receive a written response and have this added to the minutes.  Neal Deans confirmed that he would provide the responses requested (see appendix)
	ND

	
	
	

	09.14.3
	Mark Clark had submitted 7 questions.
1. Trust Foyer

The Trust had used excellent project management to ensure the best outcome from Contractors.
2. Finances for Next Fiscal Year

Mr Clark confirmed that he would be happy to receive a written response to this question.

3. Nursing Recruitment

Geraldine Walters confirmed that any nurses recruited from overseas would be required to demonstrate a good command of the English language and comply with set criteria.
4. Children’s Hospital Review

This had been referred to in the Director of Nursing’s report.

5. Trust wide information assessment

Mr Clark referred to serious concerns he had highlighted to the Board about the Kingfisher/ SMART project in May 2008, and responses that had been given to him and to the local press.  He believed that wrong information had been given regarding increased costs.

Mike Rappolt referred to the Audit Reports which confirmed that whilst the budget had increased, the project had been managed by a Steering Group.  It was debatable whether the increased costs should have been brought back to the Board to approve specifically. 
Mark Clark invited JP Moser to review the public statements from the Trust to the local media and to consider whether an accurate picture had been given.  David Astley responded that he is the accountable officer and had gone through the process with the Audit Committee, and confirmed that there is a clear audit trail.  Mr Astley would provide Mr Clark with a written response.  Mr Clarke added that he believed that honest mistakes had been made.
6. Bolingbroke Hospital

Neal Deans reported that the Trust is not obliged to accept a report from the District Valuer, which is expected by the end of January.  

7. District General Hospital Responsibilities

Naaz Coker confirmed that St George’s is a local secondary care hospital caring for a population 330k people drawn from parts of Wandsworth, Merton and Lambeth, but has a larger catchment area serving a population of some 1.5m people as a tertiary service provider.  Wandsworth residents benefit from having tertiary services on site as the Trust is able to recruit a high calibre of staff and thus provide high quality secondary care as well as tertiary care.

David Astley confirmed the Trust’s commitment to the continued provision of a high standard of secondary care to the local population it serves, and that this was in part demonstrated by the investment to improve the provision of local services at the St John’s Therapy Centre.

Mark Clark raised a further two issues:

8. Equality Impact Assessment

Mr Clark referred to the Diversity Strategy that had previously been accepted by the Board, and asked why an Equality Impact Assessment had not been completed for the Procurement Strategy Action Plan.  He felt that the Trust should provide diverse opportunities for potential suppliers, and that local suppliers would like the opportunity to make a contribution to the local hospital.  
Patrick Mitchell believed that the Trust’s Equality and Outreach Facilitator had been working with the team developing the Procurement Strategy and that perhaps the Deputy Director of Finance had been remiss in not reporting this.  

Neal Deans also stated that a trainer had been brought in as part of a national initiative and that terms and conditions would be reviewed to include requirements for equality impact assessments in purchase letters and contracts.

9. Staff Social Club

Mr Clark stated that he had written to the Trust towards the end of 2008 asking when the debt owed by the Social Club would be written off by the Trust.  Confirmation was given that a request for approval to write off the debt would go to the Audit Committee on Friday 30 January.
	RE

DA



	
	
	

	09.14.4
	Donald Roy asked what use the Trust is making of its right to cross charge for care provided when patients should be more appropriately cared for by Social Services, when there are delayed transfers of care.

Patrick Mitchell confirmed that the Trust is aware of its right to cross charge.  However, the Trust has good working relationships with the Wandsworth Social Services Department, and does not feel it is expedient to use this levy.  There is close working between Wandsworth PCT, Social Services and the Trust to agree provision of appropriate care for patients, and it is not felt appropriate to make the charges referred to at present.
	

	
	
	

	09.15
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 31 March 2009 at 2.00 pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The Minutes of the Board meeting held on 27 January 2009 were agreed by the Board on 31 March 2009 and signed by the Chair.
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Estates & Facilities

1st Floor Grosvenor Wing
Our ref: Ndpd350

23rd February 2009

Mr Peter Dawson

Councillor Northcote Ward

Battersea

Members Room

The Town Hall

Wandsworth High Street

London

SW18 2PU

Dear Councilor Dawson,

Re: Bolingbroke Hospital

Thank you for your questions submitted to the Trust Board meeting held on the 27th January. After such a long meeting I am also grateful that you were happy for your questions to be responded to in writing.

I will answer each question in the order that they were raised in your email of the 25th January and your later email of the 27th January.

Firstly, the Trust has received advice from its Arts Director and also a Fine Art Auctioneer/ Valuer as to the value of a number of items owned by St George’s Charity. A Professional view has also been expressed on the illustrated nursery rhyme tiles on the first floor. For commercial reasons none of this information will be made public; however I am sure the much awaited report from English Heritage (which is a public document) will make reference to some of the features at the Bolingbroke.

Question 1

The Bolingbroke Hospital will not be offered to any of the organsiations you list as they do not fall within the definition of an NHS Priority Purchaser.

NHS Priority Purchases will be given up to two months to respond.

Question 2

The details of any transfer to an NHS Priority Purchaser is yet to be established however it is normally at existing book value.
The land would transfer at open market value to any third party provider.

Question 3

The current book value as at 31st December 2008 is £7.8m. The Trust has commissioned commercial valuers to revalue the site and their report confirms that the current book value for the site recorded in the Trust’s balance sheet is reasonable. The Trust uses a number of commercial agencies for these services and is unclear as to why you should wish to know who they are.

Question 4 

The normal principle is that if there is a disposal in the open market then the Trust would apply to NHS London to retain the capital receipt. If the Trust is successful in its application then clearly monies from the disposal would be reinvested in the Trust’s Capital Investment Programme.

Similarly if the site is transferred to an NHS Priority Purchaser then the capital receipt on disposal would be treated in exactly the same way.

Question 5

With the Bolingbroke hospital being a public asset any disposal of the site will always seek to maximize the benefit to the public purse and achieve the highest open market value.

In such circumstances any stated requirement by Wandsworth PCT for healthcare space would be worked up as part of the overall redevelopment strategy for the site.

Question 6

The redevelopment strategy for this site will emerge over the 12-18 months and will be put in the public domain as part of the normal planning process.

At this early stage it is difficult to answer yes or no to your final question but clearly this is an option that might be considered.

I trust the above answers your questions, however please come back to me if there are issues you are unclear about.

Yours sincerely,
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Neal Deans

Director of Estates & Facilities

cc: 
David Astley – Chief Executive


Naaz Coker - Chair

St George’s Hospital


Blackshaw Road


London


SW17 0QT





Direct Line: 020 8725 4555


Direct Fax: 020 8725 1221





e-mail: neal.deans@stgeorges.nhs.uk
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